
Stainton/eirkny FelI and Moor Divock Survey
1988: interim report
By Jamie Quartermaine

During the spring of 1 9BB a fulI
archaeological survey was undertaken by the
Cumbria and Lancashire Archaeological Unit on
Stainton/Birkby Fel1 on the south west
Cumbrian fells and on Moor Divock in the
eastern fells. This is the seventh season of
exploration for the Lake District National
Park Survey, which is funded by English
Heritage and the Lake District Special
Planning Board. During the survey 1 830
archaeological sites were accurately recorded
using electronic distance-measuring equip-
ment.

Stainton/nirkby FeIls

The area under examination belongs to
Muncaster Estates and lies between Devoke
Water and the coastal plain. 1 500 archaeo-
logical sites v/ere found on only 2.8 sq. km.
of moorland, repre;;enting an intensive
exploitation of the fe11s. The sites were
found within three discrete groups: The
Intake, the Knott and Barnscar.

The Intake is a limited area of well drained
Iand, surrounded on three sides by forestry
plantation, which may obscure further
evidence of occupation. The earliest phase
of use is represented by an extensive
cairnfield of a simple type, with large
numbers of apparently randomly distributed'
small cairns with only occasional Iinear
stone banks. The few stone banks that are
visible relate to a later medieval field
system, but they may in part represent a re-
use of elements of the prehistoric system.
Near the edges of the cairnfield there are
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two very larger pear-shaped, funerary type
cai-rns (one of which is 2.02 m high). There
is also a large (25 m

terraced platform, with
southerly entrance. Although
the structure is not obvious
evidence, it is Paralleled at

across), circular
an i1l-defined'
the function of

from the surface
other Cumbrian

cairnfields, eg Town Bank (cf-
forthcomitg ) .
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The Knott is a small cairnfield, located at
the foot of a small, craggy hillock. It is
well contained, being limited by a break of
slope to the north and by a bog to the south-
wesL. This is again a simPle tYPe of
cairnfield, with no contemporary banks and no
clear pattern to the cairn distribution.

Barnscar is a large, complex cairnfield on
top of a gently sloping ridge. It was
surveyed in 1893 by Dymond(1 ) and the results
are oi a high quality, considering the date
of the survey. However he recorded only a
small proportion ( 38t ) of this important
cairnfield, so necessitating the present full
sulvey. Barnscar comPri-ses 920 sites,
inituaing a number of large stone banks/walls
which define fields. One of these fields 

'which. is at the southern side of the
cairnfield, has a lynchet at the top and may
have been cultivated. Incorporated within
the field system there is a trackway' defined
by two stone banks, which is orientated
towards a large enclosed settlement. This
settlement has as many as six hut structures
and is of a type usually attributed to the
Romano-British/Iron Age period. This complex
form of cairnfield contrasts with the
neighbouring simple types at Devoke Water and
the Intake, and may represent more than one
phase of activitY.
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Moor Divock

2BZ sites were found on 5.3 sq. km. of
moorland between Askham and Ullswater, which
is owned by Lowther estates, North-West Water
Authority and Dalemain estates. The moor has
a broad range of antiquities representing an
intermittent usage of the moor from the late
prehistoric period through to the present
day.

The late prehistoric sites are generally
monumental in form and funerary in function,
the most notable of which are two stone
circles; the Cockpit and the Crown of Thorns.
There are also a number of prominent round
cairns, two of which have protruberances from
the main body of the cairn. Many of the
Iarge funerary mounds are in a poor condition
as a result of severe disturbance by
antiquarian excavation, and in the case of
the White Raise cairn, the central cist has
been exposed and emptied.

The Roman period is represented by the Roman
road, High Street, which crosses the moort
and by two enclosedr settlements which are
very similar to the example on Barnscar.

The medieval usage of the moor is represented
by an area of ridge and furrow, centred on a
small 'homestedd', which is in the proximity
of one of the Romano-British settlements.
The homestead has the form of a rectangular
enclosure, with a central long house. It is
well paralleled within Cumbria (eg. at
Heathwaite FeII) and is of a type normally
attributed to the medieval period.

The surface remains of the post-medieval
period suggest two main activities, that of
limestone quarrying/ lime production, and game
shooting as evidenced by numerous grouse
butts 
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These Lwo areas illustrate two widely
contrasting landscape histories; Ir[oor Divock
has been uied non-intensively but repeatedly
since the later prehistoric period, while the
Barnscar remains appear to represent a
timited but intensive period of exploitation'
which was
abandonment.

followed by a permanent

Dymond, cw, 12, 1 893.
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